

Minutes of the meeting of Scrutiny Management Board held at Herefordshire Council Offices, Plough Lane, Hereford, HR4 0LE on Wednesday 10 January 2024 at 10.00 am

Present: Councillor Liz Harvey (chairperson)

Councillor Jenny Bartlett (vice-chairperson)

Councillors: Bruce Baker, Frank Cornthwaite, Pauline Crockett, Clare Davies (substitute), Toni Fagan, Philip Price, Stef Simmons (substitute), Louis Stark

and Richard Thomas

In attendance: Councillor Barry Durkin (Cabinet Member Roads and Regulatory Services)

Simon Cann (Democratic Services Officer), Ross Cook (Corporate Director Economy and Environment), Darryl Freeman (Corporate Director Children and Young People), Councillor Carole Gandy (Cabinet Member Adults, Health and

Wellbeing) Hillary Hall (Corporate Director Community Wellbeing),

Rachel Hart (Head of Strategic Finance - Deputy S151), Councillor Jonathon Lester (Leader of the Council), Andrew Lovegrove (Director of Resources and

Assurance), Councillor Phillip Price (Cabinet Member Transport and Infrastructure), Councillor Elissa Swinglehurst (Cabinet Member Environment) and Danial Webb (Statutory Scrutiny Officer)

34. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Councillors Graham Biggs, Harry Bramer, Ellie Chowns, Peter Hamblin, Bob Matthews, Ivan Powell, Peter Soddart

35. NAMED SUBSTITUTES

Named substitutes were:

Councillor Clare Davies for Councillor Bob Matthews Councillor Stef Simmons for Councillor Ellie Chowns

36. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

37. MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings of 07 and 21 November 2023 were approved unanimously by the board and signed by the chair.

38. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Public questions and responses are attached in Appendix A

39. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

No questions received.

40. 2024/25 DRAFT BUDGET - REVENUE

The board agreed unanimously to scrutinise the directorate delivery plans in the sequence in which they were ordered within the appendices of the report. It was requested that a record of any actions arising would be forwarded to relevant officers ahead of the scheduled meeting on 16 January and any draft recommendations would be recorded for finalisation in that same meeting.

Community Wellbeing Directorate Delivery Plan 2024/25

The Corporate Director for Community Wellbeing took the slides as read and gave an overview of the report. It was pointed out that the main point of focus in the budget for next year was the ongoing and increasing demand and complexity in adult social care. This was largely attributed to an ageing population and an increase in the number of individuals falling below the income threshold, who were unable to fund their own care.

The Corporate Director for Community Wellbeing specifically outlined a number of areas leading to increased demand pressure in adult social care, including: an ageing population in Herefordshire, inflation/spiralling cost of living, increased complexity of need, market availability and impact of the county hospital.

The Corporate Director for Community Wellbeing pointed out and gave an overview of the mitigations that had been put in place and how they were backed up by a series of robustly tested savings. This included the extension of the 'shared lives scheme' which would offer more opportunities for people to remain in a home environment for care where possible.

The Scrutiny Management Board debated the Community Wellbeing Directorate Delivery Plan 2024/25. The principal points of the discussion are summarised below.

- The board agreed there was a need to reinstate the local account as a means of communicating to the public how money was being spent on adult social care services, this would also provide details of performance and future plans for the service.
- 2. The board highlighted the need for greater promotion and understanding of funding arrangements for adult social care. This would include improved dialogue and engagement with self-funders - especially those opting for high cost residential spaces - explaining how care was funded and what happens when individuals drop below the threshold and fall into the responsibility of the service.
- 3. The board raised concerns about a proposed 10% reduction in library opening hours and suggested exploring the voluntary sector as part of the council's library strategy. The importance of libraries as a safe space facility and point of internet access for young people and families was noted and the need to publicise and raise awareness of the temporary and proposed new location of the city library was highlighted.
- 4. The board heard that it was not solely the council that was responsible for supporting the community, and that the service worked with a range of partner organisations, in particular the Integrated Care Board, which itself was looking for more support from the voluntary sector. It was noted that by collectively pooling together funding within partnerships it would be possible to provide holistic support for the community. This was part of the work that was being done going forward and was integrated into the transformation work that was currently being carried out.

- 5. The board was given an assurance that public health savings in relation to contracts had been achieved through a procurement exercise. This did not involve cutting support for voluntary organisations, but instead related to savings made through a commissioning exercise regarding a statutory public health nursing contract. A further decommissioning of software that was being used for health checks had also contributed to savings.
- 6. The board discussed and requested clarification on how the all ages money was originally conceived to be used, along with further detail on the mitigated funding relating to all age money and whether it was visible as a separate line in the budget and whether it was recurrent or a one off. The Director of Assurance and Resources suggest recording this as an action to take away, that would inform further discussion in the board's next meeting on the 16 January 2024.

Draft Recommendation: The local account should be reinstated as a means of communicating to the public how money was being spent on adult social care services, this would also provide details of performance and future plans for the service.

Draft Recommendation: Greater promotion and understanding of funding arrangements for adult social care should be encouraged. This would include improved dialogue and engagement with self-funders especially those opting for high cost residential spaces.

Action: Clarification to be provided at the16 January meeting on how the all ages money was originally conceived to be used, along with further detail on the mitigated funding relating to all age money and whether it was visible as a separate line in the budget and whether it was recurrent or a one off.

Children & Young People Directorate Delivery Plan 2024/25

The Corporate Director Children and Young People took the slides as read and summarised and introduced the content as detailed below.

- The service was on an improvement journey and there were clear and recognised signs of: improved performance, improving quality of practice and slowly reducing levels of demand.
- The improvement plan aimed to improve services from a very low base, and reduce and manage demand. A three-year-plan would then deliver a resilient and financially sustainable service.
- The post-covid era had seen more families in need of support and increasing levels of need for children with special educational needs and/or disability. More children were living in poverty as the spiralling cost of living began to impact families.
- The service, along with those in neighbouring authorities, was forecasting a very significant overspend for the current year, which was due to demand and other pressures.
- Although not presented as an excuse for the local overspend, it was stated that all 151 councils with children's services had overspent on their budgets in 2022.

- The proposed budget included a significant increase for 2024/25 along with a three-year-plan to return to a reduced budget rate at a sustainable level by 2026/27.
- Saving proposals for the year were proposed and had been rigorously tested by service leaders and finance colleagues. The service was going into the next financial year in a more certain and steady position than the current one, with a clear trajectory of reducing demand and improving practice.
- The Leader of the council thanked the board and the task and finish group for its forensic examination of the children's budget, and expressed the council's desire to fund a service that was proportionate to Herefordshire's needs.

The Scrutiny Management Board debated the Children and Young People Directorate Delivery plan. The principal points of the discussion are summarised below.

- 1. A discussion took place around the figure of £11.5 million relating to the '2023/24 Forecast Outturn at Q2' as given on p55 of the document and the 'Pressures Reported at Q2 2023/24' figure of £13.5 million as given on p58 of the report. The board sought clarity on the difference between these figures and enquired whether the mitigating actions being in-year would have a sustained effect on those pressures, because otherwise the service was carrying £13.5 million additional service operating costs into the budgeting process.
- 2. The board enquired whether the pressures that were being carried into the budget were artificially created, whether they were real and whether there was a £2 million gap somewhere.
 - The Corporate Director Children and Young People stated his belief that the pressures being carried into the budget were not artificially inflated and that there was not a £2 million gap. The budget had been rigorously tested and was subject to robust monthly monitoring.
 - The Director of Assurance and Resources offered to circulate the Q2 report that had gone to Cabinet to provide the board with greater clarity around the mitigations.
 - The Corporate Director Children and Young People stated that there were a raft of current in-year actions and that the staffing profile was very different to how it had been at the end of last year. There were a lot of things being done at the moment that would have an impact, especially in terms of the profile of the workforce that was locum/interim and the shrinking size of the workforce, this would all have a positive impact on reducing pressures next year.
- 3. The board questioned whether the 2024-2025 cost savings from social workers migrating from agency to permanent were achievable.
 - The Corporate Director Children and Young People explained that, if, by Q1 the service could convert 30 agency posts into permanent roles, then that would have a cost avoidance, or a saving, during the remaining three quarters of next year of just over £1 million. The service had already converted 10 of those posts before Christmas and had another six starters in the pipeline.
 - The service had worked closely with colleagues in finance and HR to make sure the proposed saving was realistic and it was also based on the trajectory of improving recruitment. The director was confident that by the end of Q1 the service would have converted the equivalent of 30 agency posts to permanent positions and that if some of those posts were higher value positions then this would have a greater impact on savings.
- 4. The board queried the recording, on p18, of not delivering required improvements as low risk and medium impact and asked specifically how monitoring was being improved.

- o It was explained by the director that it was recorded as such because the service now had: a tried and tested improvement plan, an established improvement board and an improvement partner, and that all of this was surrounded by confidence from the Department for Education and Ofsted that the service was making improvements. If those elements had not been in place then the risk would have been recorded as being higher.
- In response to the question on monitoring improvement, the director explained that he and the service heads met and worked closely with their counterparts in the finance team and HR to discuss and monitor highlevel budget issues and policy changes, with a view to driving down costs and delivering improvements.
- 5. The board noted a greater emphasis on reunifying children with their families and moving them from high cost placements. The board asked, where the allocation of funding for those children and families was located in the budget, and for more information on how they were being supported.
 - The Corporate Director Children and Young People explained that the legal status of the vast majority of children in care was full care order. The service was working with families to try to rescind these care orders where appropriate. A number of these cases had been progressed successfully and there were an additional 15 in the pipeline. Resources had been expanded to increase the number of special guardianship orders, where children return to their families through rescinded care orders or achieve permanence through a special guardianship order so they're no longer looked after by the council, which was a better outcome for the children.
 - The board heard there were rigorous processes in place to make sure costs placements were managed and that, where appropriate, children were stepped down into better value, lower cost, lower supervision placements. Ideally, going forward, more and more children in council care could have their needs met and their homes provided by family-type placements such as in-house foster care.
 - The service was working with fostering services to increase support available and to increase the number of foster carers over the next two to three years. Some of the investment and shift in finance being recorded was for supporting foster care/foster services and developing services such as the ECHO team and family group conferences. The aim was to try and reduce the number of children coming into care and successfully reunify other families.
 - As part of the budget build for next year the service was looking at where money needs to be allocated and where it would have the most impact and provide best value.
 - In response to a question from the board regarding anticipated reductions in the number of the social workers in the coming year, the director explained that based on an anticipated fall in caseloads and demand in the coming year, the directorate and finance team were confident that they would be able to reduce the social work establishment.
- 6. The board voiced concerns that Special Education Needs (SEN) transport costs had spiralled wildly in the previous financial year. The board enquired if the directorate knew what the costs would be in the coming year, given that school placement preferences had already been received from families, and the board asked whether there was adequate mitigation in place to cope with costs.
 - The Corporate Director Children and Young People explained that at both local and national levels there had been a post-covid rise in demand for education health and care plans (EHCPs). As with many other authorities, this had resulted in spiralling costs, especially so with regards to transport arrangements here in Herefordshire. Following covid a number of transport providers and businesses had exited the market, creating a

- significant reduction in available capacity to transport children to schools. This was exacerbated by a rise in children with EHCPs going outside of the county.
- The council had engaged in two unsuccessful tenders to try to place new contracts for school runs. The consequent dependence on spot purchasing and taxi contracts had led to the spiralling transport costs being experienced.
- As mitigation, the council was starting to build robust processes to bring transport services back in-house, such as escorts for taxis, a council minibus and council drivers. The service was increasingly looking to providers from a wider geographical area outside of the county. The service had built in mitigations for next year, it did not expect the market to worsen and believed that through its interventions the situation would being to improve in the coming years.
- The board heard that through work with its partners in the police and health, the service was looking to develop a number of early help arrangements that would get people the right help at the right time. There was a body of evidence nationally that suggested early help could reduce the referrals into statutory services. This was difficult to evidence this locally, but it was hoped this would prove to be the case here, and would have a positive impact in terms of reducing costs within the service.
- 7. The board stated that it was looking for evidence that would give it assurance that, despite the massive overspends in delivery of the last two years, it could have confidence that the budget being put together was realistic, deliverable and robust.
- 8. The board remained to be convinced that the plan presented was going to work, by virtue of the fact that it very similar assurances had been provided in previous years. There was particular concern when considering the savings delivery plan which is profiled across four quarters, where the whole year's service savings are planned for delivery only in the fourth quarter. Concern was expressed that this would make it difficult to monitor and manage any progress toward achieving these savings and improvement earlier in the year.
- The board stated it would like to see more credible profiling of what was going to happen to particularly high cost placements, the reduction of the social worker establishment and the SEN transport efficiencies over the four quarters.
- 10. The board explained it would like to come back to the directorate in the following week's meeting, where the medium-term financial strategy would allow the board to look at activity over a longer time period.

Action: The Director of Assurance and Resources to circulate the Q2 report that had gone to Cabinet, to provide the board with greater clarity around the mitigations relating to pressures reported at Q2 2023/24.

Action: Greater clarity to be provided at 16 January meeting in relation to SEN transport costs and mitigations.

Action: The board questioned the way saving delivery was being profiled across the quarters and asked that those profiles be revisited at the 16 January meeting to make sure that they reflected what would be a realistic profile for the delivery of those savings, and that the council wasn't artificially advancing or delaying when those savings were expected, because there was a risk associated with doing this.

Economy & Environment Directorate Delivery Plan 2024/25

The Corporate Director, Economy and Environment took the report as read and gave a summary and overview of the slide content.

- The Corporate Director pointed out that within the council the Economy and Environment Directorate held the majority of one-off large contracts, including: waste collection, waste disposal, energy costs, transport cost and the public realm contract. Inflationary rises on those contracts had a significant impact on the directorate.
- The Corporate Director, Economy and Environment highlighted mitigation that was in place to temper the impact of inflation. This included a 3% efficiency programme with Balfour Beatty Living Places (BBLP).
- The directorate was working on how to shape larger one-off costs of delivery, as an example it was working with BBLP in relation to shaping the Future Operating Model.
- The director gave an update in relation to the deferred savings on parking charges. This was an increase that had been agreed by council two years ago, but the council had collectively agreed to its implementation for a two year period. It was now due for implementation, and if not, it would create a pressure which would need to be mitigated by savings elsewhere.
- The Cabinet Member for Transport and Infrastructure highlighted concerns about spiralling costs and increasing pressure on procurement of projects. It was stated that every time a project came up there was something that had not been catered for. Work was being done to address this with the aim to speed up projects to avoid additional inflationary pressures, amid concerns that it might not be possible to get desired savings on big projects.
- The Cabinet Member for Roads and Regulatory Services explained the
 directorate was looking at savings going forward, particularly in relation to the
 most effective way of dealing with highway repairs and working with Balfour
 Beatty around the Future Operating Model and Annual Plan. It was explained that
 briefings on the annual plan were being held on 16, 17 and 27 January 2024 and
 all member were urged to attend these if possible.
- The Cabinet Member for the Environment discussed the key variances at Q2 around planning and building control and attributed the £1.3 million reduced income to a downturn in the market, a delay in the fee uplift and a delay in the delivery of strategic sites. This was driven by national circumstances and it was hoped it would not be the long term picture.

The Scrutiny Management Board debated the Economy and Environment Directorate Delivery Plan 2024/25. The principal points of the discussion are summarised below.

- 1. The board asked about the £450k savings being proposed from the Annual Plan works and if there was information on what services were being proposed to be cut in order to deliver those savings. It was also asked as to what the mechanism of assurance was which ensured that the 3% efficiency was delivered as real efficiencies, rather than cuts in the service delivery within the Balfour Beatty programme.
 - The Corporate Director, Economy and Environment explained that additional detail around the Annual Plan regarding the £450k savings would be provided in the briefings on January 16, 17 and 27.
 - The director gave an assurance that the same 3% efficiencies delivery
 process had been carried out for a number of years and that the council
 always explained to Balfour Beatty what the target in the Annual Plan
 would be and what needed to be delivered. A detailed dialogue had taken
 place around income generation and the majority of things being looked

- at focused on income, rather than reducing things. It was recognised that this was not reflected in how the figures were being presented in the budget.
- The board heard a number of areas would be looked at in terms of how things were managed, the directorate always planned what the cost of services would be based on previous years and would try to reshape things accordingly. BBLP would always be set a stretch target to achieve and then come to an agreed figure.
- The board remained unclear about the specifics of the BBLP Revision of Annual Plan works as set out in Ref S2. The director explained that the council was in the middle of conversations with Balfour Beatty and would be happy to present back next meeting.
- 3. The board requested that to prevent confusion, when what was being presented was new or additional income, that this be represented in a different way, to show it as income, and not shown as if it were a saving.
- 4. The board asked if there was a structural deficit in the way that planning income was overpromised in the budget compared to delivery. The board suggested that the service may have been over-targeted in terms of delivering income from this area and that this concern was supported by the way they had under delivered against income targets in previous years. It was asked what assurance there was that income would be delivered in the coming year, when targets have repeatedly been missed. Where was the pipeline of commitments and dialogues with developers to justify the figures for 2024?
 - had been a delay at government level in implementing some of the increases that had been expected in planning fees. An income target of around £300,000 had been set for the year and that couldn't be achieved because the government didn't increase the fees until December of 2023. The new fees were now in place and would increase the income generated next year.
 - Understanding the income for planning had been a challenge for a number of years due to the market, but colleagues from planning had helped in identifying the challenges facing the county in terms of phosphates and what that meant in terms of the large planning applications coming forward.
 - The Corporate Director Economy and Environment stated that with regards to the applications pipeline, the team had recently restarted regular meetings with agents, which had ceased a couple of years ago. This had started a positive conversation with planning agents to think about which applications were coming forward, what was holding back any of those applications and to start to plan when they would be coming in and what support could be provided.
 - The pre-application advice service had been reinvigorated to ensure that the team could deal with details in advance of an application coming,
 - It was also stated that the directorate was in In the middle of a detailed transformation program which included a proposal to invest over £1million in the planning software systems. It was hoped that this would enable faster handling of applications and would consequently increase fee income.
 - The whole package around planning in terms of the transformation programme, the investment in the IT system and review of how preapplications were handled, would hopefully provide assurance in terms of the income from the service.
- 5. Regarding the potential for a structural deficit in terms of planning income, the board asked if evidence could be provided for the next meeting to demonstrate and justify the income target that was set for planning.

- 6. The board asked how the net income from car parking was linked to the service delivery it paid for in-year across the directorate, and across the Balfour Beatty Living Places contract. It was also asked how that income and service spend was tracked and controlled in-year to make sure that service costs did not exceed the delivery of net income.
 - The board heard from the director that parking was one of the biggest income generators for the directorate and that regular conversations were held within the service to ensure targets were being monitored. The service had seen different use in timings of car parks across the city and was keeping that under review as to how that impacted income and if changes needed to be made.
- 7. The board reminded the Corporate Director Economy and Environment of recommendations made at the board's November meeting regarding looking at income and charging around parking. A request had been made around information provided for the budget using car parking as an example to demonstrate how the council was making sure that net income was funding various in-year services, and that it wasn't either overspending on services compared to the income being delivered by parking or retaining income that was being been generated, and therefore make a profit.
- 8. The board sought information that provided assurance that the council not only understood where that connectivity was but could also demonstrate there was a mechanism by which it managed in-year services dynamically, so that it didn't overspend on car park revenue supported services or use car park income to offset overspending on non-qualifying services.
- 9. The board suggested that the services delivered by Economy and Environment were those which the majority of the county's households received and recognised. Concerns were raised that the proposed allocated budgetary increase for the directorate was only 2.5%, compared to budget increases planned for the other directorates within the council. It was asked if services would suffer as a consequence.
- 10. The board asked if there had been any analysis of what impact the relatively small 2.5% budgetary increase would have across the directorate, especially in relation to the £340k for deleting vacant posts not currently occupied.
 - Regarding the vacancies, the Corporate Director Economy and Waste explained that the posts being deleted had been vacant for some time and that it was fair to assume that removing them would be not present a risk or add pressure to the service. Analysis was being carried out on scenarios where there was full-time equivalent funding for roles that were only part-time filled, such as school travel assistants.
 - The director stated that the budget covered everything the directorate needed to do next year and assurance was given that services to residents would remain unchanged.
 - The Corporate Director Economy and Environment stated that they always worked within the budget that had been allocated and understood pressures across the organisation. The energy savings proposed were based around knowledge of projected fees and charges of what the costs for energy would be, and the directorate was comfortable with this. It was pointed out there was a need to be realistic in terms of what happened if costs went up next year and this would be built into the budget process for next time around.
 - The board was given assurance by the director that deleted vacancies referred to in the budget were not being taken from planning services and enforcement.
- 11. The board asked the Corporate Director Economy and Environment if they were confident that the £800k proposed saving from waste management transformation and £580k from a reduction in energy costs was achievable.

- The Corporate Director Economy and Waste explained that there had been a detailed analysis of the waste budget. The directorate had engaged in a detailed discussion with bidders about what could be delivered within the available budget envelope. The directorate was confident that it could deliver services within the set budget.
- 12. The board noted there was a perception among some, that environment was the 'small e' within the directorate. It was asked what commitments to reducing CO₂ emissions were in place, had there been any analysis of how much money was being committed to the environment side of things rather than the economy and was the directorate satisfied from the budget that the environmental commitments the council had made at a strategic level could be met.
 - The Cabinet Member for the Environment explained that the council had to resource and deliver on statutory obligations and that the carbon reduction activity was an intrinsic piece of long-term work. There was an 'invisibility' about environmental work, as it appeared and ran through most areas of the council's work this made quantifying how much money was being spent on it difficult. It was stated that more resource to achieve environmental strategies would always be welcome, but as with other areas within the council, there was a requirement to work within the budgetary envelope.
- 13. The board heard that the 'Scoot Highways System' at Ref S9 was no longer being used and had not been used for some years. The system had been replaced by traffic sensors and its removal had not and would not impact highways or congestion.
- 14. In a response to a question regarding Ref S8 in the slides, the board heard that £250k coming from transfer of functions from Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP) was a transfer of budgets from LEP to the council. The associated funding would come with it and a joint committee would oversee the transfer of those functions.

Action: The board requested an update for the 16 January meeting on a recommendation made at the board's November 2023 meeting regarding income and charging around parking.

Action: Regarding the potential for a structural deficit in terms of planning income, the board asked if evidence could be provided for the 16 January meeting to demonstrate and justify the income target that was set for planning.

Action: The board remained unclear about the specifics of the BBLP – Revision of Annual Plan works as set out in Ref S2 and requested additional detail on this be made available for the 16 January meeting

Action: The board requested that, to avoid confusion, when what was being presented was new or additional income, this should be represented in a way that shows it as income, and not as if it were a saving.

Corporate Services Directorate Delivery Plan 2024/25

Due to time constraints, the board agreed unanimously to defer this section of the item until the meeting of 16 January 2024.

41. 2024/25 CAPITAL INVESTMENT BUDGET

Due to time constraints the committee members voted unanimously to defer this item until the scheduled meeting of Tuesday 16 January 2024.

42. DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

Tuesday 16 January 2024 2.00pm

43. APPENDIX A - PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND RESPONSES - SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT BOARD 10 JANUARY 2024

APPENDIX A

Questioner:	Mr Declan Hill
Scrutiny	10 January 2024
Meeting:	

Question:

I refer to Agenda Item 7, Appendix E (Economy & Environment Directorate Delivery Plan 2024/25), particularly page 3 which anticipates a concerning reduced income of £1.3 for Development Planning, which I assume to be the Development Management Team, one of the few departments in the Local Authority which usually brings in a small surplus to Council coffers and does not appear to account for the rise in Planning Fees which came into effect in December.

Noting the widely-known predicament that the Development Management Service has been under for much of the last five/six years, could the SMB ascertain via the Cabinet Members for Planning and Finance whether the 'Proposed Saving' of 'Delete vacant permanent posts not currently occupied' includes that of Planning Officers? This is of considerable concern to an already overstretched department which lacks resources and staff at the best of times compared to adjoining Local Planning Authorities, seeing the ever considerable turnover of staff/advertisement of posts. Could a figure be provided as to current staffing levels by Area Team/Majors?

Response:

The planning income for 2023/24 is lower than forecast. However, due to wider economic circumstances there has been a national downturn in planning applications, particularly for larger housing schemes. The forecast includes an allowance for the increased planning fees which are set by government. It was anticipated that these increased fees would be introduced earlier in 2023/24. The national delays in introducing them has meant they could only be brought in from December 2023 for the final 4 months of the financial year. We can confirm that the savings related to 'Delete vacant permanent posts not currently occupied' does not include planning officers. Like all Local Authorities we have encountered difficulties in recruiting, however we are actively recruiting to three senior planning officer posts at the moment. The current levels of staffing in the Area and Major Teams is 17 FTEs.

The council has recently focussed on clearing the 5 week backlog of applications awaiting validation. We are urgently exploring opportunities to seek additional capacity whilst we seek to recruit to current vacancies. However, we do now have a permanent Service Director responsible for planning in place, and we have recently appointed a permanent Head of Planning and Building Control due to join in the next 3 months bringing stability to the team. We have re-established a planning agent forum to help improve communications/ engagement and already have a planning improvement plan in place to help enhance the service over the coming months, which is overseen by an Improvement Board including the Leader, cabinet portfolio holder and chair of the planning committee.

Questioner:	Ms Reid, Hereford
Scrutiny	10 January 2024
Meeting:	·
Question:	
'Appendix A: Savings Proposals recommended for 2024/25' includes the Children and	

Young People directorate saving £2.5 million. One way of reducing costs would be to reduce the number of Section 47 enquiries. The Children's Services Commissioner's report (12/23) states:

"Section 47 enquiries continue to be significantly higher than the England average (180 per 10,000 children) and that of our Statistical Neighbours (158 per 10,000 children). Additional management oversight is being undertaken to ensure S.47 enquiries are proportionate and this has resulted in a steady decrease in the number of Section 47 enquiries from a rate of 520 (per 10,000 children) in March 2023, to a rate of 260 in July 2023."

In what ways will the number of S47 enquiries be reduced during 2024-25 to a rate similar or lower than the council's Statistical Neighbours so that they are proportionate?

Response:

Under section 47 of the Children Act 1989, the council has a duty to make enquiries if there is a reasonable cause to suspect that a child is suffering or is likely to suffer significant harm. Significant care needs to be taken to consider the number of section 47 enquiries as a potential cost saving matter or to set targets in respect of this.

It is recognised however that the higher rate of section 47 enquiries indicates a cautious approach and we are continuing to safely and robustly manage this process alongside our partners. This has resulted in a safe and steady reduction of the number of section 47 enquiries undertaken. The council and its partners are increasingly able to provide appropriate challenge where there appears to be a risk averse approach.

Questioner:	Mr Declan Hill, via email
Scrutiny	10 January 2024
Meeting:	

Supplementary Question:

There are valid planning applications already over government statutory timescales (eight weeks on day of validation) which haven't even been allocated to a case officer, undermining confidence further in the development management team. What provision is going to be made for the requirement again for Herefordshire Council to likely to have to overspend on 'Planning Consultants' to clear the ever-growing backlog of Planning Applications in Herefordshire, given development managers reluctance to allocate to case officers likely due to their mental well-being. Has this been considered in the budget and does this need to be a catalyst for a re-ignited review of the service, particularly in light of the revolving door of 'Interim' Service Directors?

Response: Herefordshire Council currently has a large number of live applications (over 650) awaiting determination, we have a number of vacant planning posts with a relatively high turnover, which like the majority of Local Authorities we have struggle to recruit to due to national shortages in people with the required skills. To address this the council has and continues to bring in additional short term external capacity such as consultants. We are currently recruiting 8 additional permanent planning posts, having successfully recruited a permanent Head of Planning and Building Control, who will take up their post in April, and a permanent Service Director. The council has a planning improvement plan in place, overseen by a Planning Improvement Board, which includes the Leader of the council, Deputy Leader/ Lead Cabinet Member for Planning, and Chair of the Planning Committee. On the 9th February as part of our annual budget setting, councillors also made a very significant investment in the planning and regulatory software system, which will also improve the service offer and efficiency.

Questioner:	Ms Fiona Reid, delivered in person at meeting.
Scrutiny	10 January 2024
Meeting:	

Supplementary Question:

I do *not* consider that my public question has been satisfactorily answered. Many responses to public questions have *not* been satisfactorily answered or answered *late*. I shall give a few examples of numerous possible examples.

My supplementary question to the 8 December 2023 Council meeting has still *not* been answered.

I submitted a public question to the 14 December 2023 Cabinet meeting asking how many children are in care. But the Monitoring Officer rejected it claiming it was a Freedom of Information request.

Members of the public voiced their dissatisfaction with responses to public questions to the Chief Executive on 8 December 2023.

How will the Scrutiny Management Board ensure that from now on, public and councillor questions and supplementary questions are satisfactorily answered, by deadlines and in accordance with the Constitution?

Response: The chair of the board thanked Ms Reid for her question and instructed the clerk of the committee to note the question and ensure it was considered by the committee when it next looked at its work programme.

The meeting ended at 17:28 pm

Chairperson